
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 23 OCTOBER 2008

                                                                                                                                                                

IOS.90/08
CLIMATE CHANGE STRATEGY

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) submitted report CS.86/08 on the Draft Climate Change Strategy, prepared in line with the City Council’s Environmental Policy and commitment to the Nottingham Declaration on Climate Change.  The document was supported by DEFRA, the Local Government Association, the Environment Agency, Carbon Trust and other organisations and now signed by over 200 local authorities.  He explained that the Draft Strategy outlined the aims and objectives to enable the City Council to tackle climate change through its operations, service delivery and work with partners and communities the City Council served. 

Mr Tickner added that the Declaration meant that the City Council recognised that climate change was occurring; that it would have far reaching effects on people, places, the economy, society and the environment; and that the City Council was committed to tackling the causes and effects of a changing climate.  He further added that a series of international, national and regional legislative commitments, targets, policies and programmes were in place to address the issue of climate change, with the increasing involvement of local authorities. Mr Tickner outlined the new performance framework for local authorities to tackle climate change through: the management of their own assets of buildings; transport and equipment; delivery of their services, e.g. planning and development, waste, local transport, and provision of housing; engaging and mobilising business, industry, communities and individuals to address climate change; and by exercising their local leadership and power to promote well-being.

Mr Tickner stated that the City Council was making progress to tackle climate change under its priority of a Cleaner, Greener, Safer Carlisle.  He added that a Climate Change Strategy served to draw together the Council's achievements and to identify further aims, objectives and milestones to measure success.  The next stage would be to identify actions that could deliver the City Council’s aims and objectives, which would require extensive consultation.

The Executive had on 22 September 2008 (EX.238/08) received report CS.74/08 and referred the matter to this Committee for consideration and the Carlisle Partnership Executive.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) One of the expected impacts of climate change on City Council operations and service delivery related to grass cutting.  It was suggested that a policy change may be required whereby grass was replaced by shrubs or bushes which were lower maintenance.  A Member stressed that grass should not be replaced by concrete/tarmac.

Mr Tickner advised that no one solution fitted all, but the issue could be revisited.   Initiatives such as turning grassed areas into parking created other drainage capacity issues.

Mr Tickner commented that it was difficult for heavy grass cutting machinery to operate in wet conditions.  If wetter weather was to be the trend in future it may be that the Council should be looking at alternative machinery.  Grass should also be spiked to increase drainage and some of our existing cutting equipment was already fitted with that option.

A message could be included in the Focus Magazine to inform the public that although the Teams were making every effort to improve the appearance of estates, inclement weather was an issue.

Mr Tickner acknowledged that was an area which needed to be addressed, along with increased land drainage.  The paving over of grassed areas to provide off road parking at domestic properties was a national problem.  A specialist porous tarmac was being tested on motorways, but it was not possible to obtain it in small enough quantities for use on housing estates.

(b) How would the strategic objectives identified at page 6 of the report be achieved?

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) referred to the recent adoption of general policies looking at energy efficiency in design, but which did not include specific target setting for buildings.  The objectives suggested the production of further detailed guidance which would be looked at via Committee in terms of target setting.

It was a grey area for local authorities.  Officers were producing additional Supplementary Guidance at the moment.

(c) The importance of increased provision of social housing was emphasised.  Would that be at standard level 4?

Mr Hardman said that with effect from April 2008 all new social housing had to be built to a minimum of Code level 3.  The Code was voluntary for privately built housing.  The authority could encourage developers, but the issue was funding related.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that the Housing Corporation stipulated level 3 and were looking at level 4.  Each additional level incurred a large cost and there was a balance to be struck as to whether the housing was still affordable.

A Member stated that the cost of land was an issue, as was housing density.  If developers and land owners were only permitted to build say ten houses on a plot of land the value would come down.

In response Mr Hardman said that the authority had made representations in response to consultation.  It was possible to specify density levels, but those had to be supported by reasons why.  Within urban areas development was expected to achieve a minimum net density of 40 dwellings per hectare and, where appropriate, higher densities close to the City Centre.  The matter needed to be addressed through the Core Strategy and more work would be done in that area.

(d) A Member emphasised the importance of spreading energy saving advice as widely as possible to encourage the wider community to give thought to whether they needed to use a dish washer or how often they used their washing machine for example.  The Focus Magazine could be used as a tool to communicate that advice.

The Portfolio Holder referred to work undertaken, including Energy Week 2008.  The authority had a responsibility to inform, educate and make people aware and it was important to work with the Press to ensure that the correct information was distributed to the public.

(e)  A Member had reservations as to whether the Council was a community leader or just focussing on its own performance in relation to climate change.  Consideration could be given to publicising the issue of the week/month on the Council’s web site in conjunction with the Web Designer.

Other initiatives could include a ‘useful hints’ page on the web site and press releases.

(f) Currently the authority had various separate Action Plans and different environmental related policies.  It may be of assistance to staff, Members and the public if those were linked or combined into a single Strategy/Action Plan to make the Council’s action on environmental issues clear.

(g)  Housing energy efficiency targets set for Carlisle had been exceeded with the help of the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre.  The Centre had been replaced by a new Energy Saving Trust Advice Centre from September 2008 and there was concern as to whether targets would continue to be met in the transitional period, in the future and the mechanisms in place to monitor the position.

Mr Tickner undertook to provide a written response on the matter.

(h) A Member indicated that he welcomed the report.  He referred to the Portfolio Holder’s comments at EX.238/08 and pointed out that saving money was not the main consideration. 

In response the Portfolio Holder emphasised the importance of taking a corporate view on work undertaken.  He referred to issues including the building of Youth Zones and new Academies in one area of the City, which conflicted with air quality zones.

(i)  A political will was necessary to drive the Climate Strategy forward.

In response Mr Ticker said that a Sustainability Group had been established on which each Directorate was represented.  It may be possible to do something similar with the Council’s partners to allow them to feed in good ideas.

(j) A Member indicated that the environmental work undertaken by the City Council was far in advance of some other authorities in the south of England.

The Portfolio Holder replied that the City Council had retained its Gold Cumbria Business Environment Network (BEN) Award and was best performing authority in the North West on the DEFRA listing.  The authority should be proud of its achievements in those areas.

The Chairman thanked the Portfolio Holder and Officers for their attendance.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that :

(i) The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee was fully supportive of the draft Climate Change Strategy, and would like to see the Strategy rolled out to the wider community to achieve maximum benefit.

(ii)  It was important that the various City Council Strategies / Action Plans dovetailed so that action in one area did not compromise objectives elsewhere.

(iii) The Committee was concerned regarding elements of planning policy relating to housing density.

(iv)  The Committee wished to monitor the performance of the new Energy Saving Trust Advice Centre as that developed.

(v) Formal consultation should be increased to include greater consultation with the community.







